Houston County Commissioners Meeting

November 19, 2013

Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, November 19, 2013 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Houston County Solicitor-General Amy Smith, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, City of Warner Robins Attorney Jim Elliott, Flint Energies Senior Vice-President Jimmy Autry, Donavan Head of Congressman Austin Scott’s office, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Walton and Becky Wood and County Attorney Tom Hall.

Commissioner Robinson led the audience in the Invocation.

Mike Reid, Tech Sgt., United States Air Force, led the audience in the pledge of allegiance and spoke of his 11-year military career.  TSgt Reid grew up in Birmingham, Alabama and joined the Air Force at the age of seventeen.  His first duty assignment was for 3 ½ years at Tucson, Arizona and he has been here at Robins Air Force Base for eight years where he performs aircraft battle damage repair.  TSgt Reid has been recently selected for MSgt.  TSgt Reid stated that the support from both the Robins military community and from the Houston County civilian community is excellent.  He has been deployed to 28 different countries during his career and for over 1,100 days during his last eight years at Robins.  His most memorable deployment was to Afghanistan and his favorite was a 35-day tour at the South Pole, Antarctica.  
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of November 5, 2013.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign all documents necessary to accept $66,193 of federal Victims of Crime Act (VOCA) grant funds from the Prosecuting Attorney’s Council (PAC) of Georgia to be administered by the Solicitor-General in establishing the Victim Assistance Program in the Houston County State Court.  Both the employee(s) and the department head are required to sign a Grant-Funded Position Acknowledgement agreement which states that the position(s) will terminate when the funding is discontinued or if the funding is reduced to a level at which it cannot support the position(s).

Solicitor-General Amy Smith briefed the Board on the 3,000+ cases per year that her office handles.  Of those 3,000 cases, approximately 60% involve victims.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve the award of the Langston Road improvements design services contract to Ocmulgee, Inc. in the amount of $16,500.
Chairman Stalnaker remarked that this was a 2012 SPLOST funded project that will help improve the flow of traffic for the new elementary school.  He also remarked that the intention is to eventually continue the improvements along Langston Road all the way to Highway 41.

Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign a professional services agreement with Engineering Associates, Inc. of Alpharetta covering phase one (technical evaluation) of the 800 MHz communications systems and components upgrade in the amount of $34,800.  Funding is from the 2012 SPLOST.  
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County Attorney Tom Hall presented the Board with a transfer of right-of-way to the City of Warner Robins on Long Street.

City of Warner Robins Attorney Jim Elliott briefed the Board on the necessity of the right-of-way transfer.  This will effectively allow several interested citizens to move forward with the purchase of some of the properties along Long Street.  Mr. Elliott thanked both Commissioner Walker and County Attorney Tom Hall for their efforts in bringing this matter to a resolution.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the transfer of Right-of-Way to the City of Warner Robins on Long Street.  Chairman Stalnaker is authorized to sign all documents.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to concur with a City of Warner annexation request for the property identified as all that tract or parcel of land situate, lying and being in Land Lot 149 of the 5th Land District of Houston County, Georgia being known and designated as Lot 54, Mason Subdivision, totaling .69 acres according to a survey prepared by R.E. Smith, C.E. No. 725 dated June 1, 1956, a copy of which is of record in Plat Book 4, Page 116, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.  The present zoning is R-1 (Single-Family Residential District) and the zoning for this property upon annexation will remain the same.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve an award of $6,624,221.29 in investment funds to Sun Trust Bank of Warner Robins at .30% for 12 month terms fully collateralized.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the award of a bid for gasoline and diesel fuel requirements covering the period beginning January 1, 2014 through June 30, 2014 to James River Petroleum of Ashland, VA at -.01 and +.0022 OPIS markup for gasoline and diesel fuel, respectively.

Chairman Stalnaker briefed the Board about the ongoing fuel system upgrade currently underway at the Warner Robins site.  All of the electronics and pumps are being replaced as well as the addition of a 10,000-gallon underground diesel tank that will help serve Public Works, the Fire Department and the hospital’s ambulance service.  The Perry site will be upgraded with new pumps and electronics as well.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of bills totaling $1,101,002.90.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
Donovan Head, Field Representative for Congressman Austin Scott, 230 Margie Drive, Suite 500, Warner Robins, briefed the Board on the Congressman’s efforts concerning the Farm Bill, the Obama Care roll-out, and the budget resolution.
Tim Andrews, Chief Building Inspector, briefed the Board on construction activity in the County, specifically the single family dwelling permits.  For the period of January 1st through October 31st, 194 single family dwelling permits have been issued in comparison to 197 permits for the entire calendar year of 2012.
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Walton Wood related to the Board his concerns about the damage that construction on the new Sandefur Road power line is causing to the sidewalks.  He stated that the heavy trucks are damaging the sidewalks and curb inlets and that the contractors should either be required to fix them or pay restitution to the local government.  Chairman Stalnaker promised to follow-up on any such damage occurring within the unincorporated areas of Houston County.

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.
The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Mr. Walker wished everyone a happy and safe Thanksgiving.

Ms. Robinson wished everyone a happy Thanksgiving.

Mr. Thomson wished everyone a happy Thanksgiving and also commended TSgt Reid for his service.

Mr. McMichael wished everyone a happy Thanksgiving.

There being no further comments, the meeting was continued.
Chairman Stalnaker reminded everyone of the Moody Road ribbon cutting ceremony scheduled for 10:00 a.m. Wednesday, November 20th.  He also reminded everyone of the Houston County-Perry Airport ribbon cutting ceremony for the new entrance road at 11:30 a.m. on the same day.
County Attorney Tom Hall thanked Chief Williams and the staff of the Bonaire Fire Station for their efforts in battling a fire that damaged his home on Monday, November 11th.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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